REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Monday 21st November, 2011
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro

Mrs N Dalton


Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker

Mrs J Taylor
Mrs A Lovett




In attendance:  Mrs J M Walker (Clerk to the Parish Council)

Four members of the Public were also present.

1.
Apologies – there were no apologies.

2.
Minutes of Meetings


(a)
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 12th September 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr Mrs J Taylor. 

(b)
The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Monday 18th October 2011 were also approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr Mrs N Dalton.

3.
Chairman’s Review

Highways Issues

Footpaths

Works have been completed to siding up the footpaths from the crossroads through the village up to and including Wymeswold Road.
Drains

Drainage works have also been carried out along the slip road with defective lengths of pipe work being replaced.

Diseased Trees

The three condemned trees (two horse chestnuts and one conifer) have been removed.  It is intended to proceed with suitable replacements for the horse chestnuts.

Interactive Sign

Regarding the interactive sign we continue to make a case for the second interactive sign to deter traffic from speeding through the village heading towards Wymeswold.

Elms Close – parking restrictions

Regarding parking restrictions for Elms Close it was not known whether this was a matter for Rushcliffe Borough Council or for the Elms Close residents to control as Elms Close is privately owned.  
The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee


This is to be celebrated in Rempstone on Sunday 3rd June 2012.  There is an active committee consisting of representatives from the Parish Council, the Village Hall Committee, the Garden Group, the Church and the Public House who are working together for a full day for everyone to enjoy.
Village Hall - Hearing Loop


This is to be installed on 22nd November 2011.
4.
Open Discussion Time

(a)
Regarding a complaint from a resident in Elms Close about car parking it was agreed that a note should go out to all the residents in Elms Close on this matter.  It was pointed out that the booking form for the Village Hall does state that there is limited parking available but it would seem that some visitors are not only abusing the use of the land in the entrance to Elms Close but also parking very close to the entrance causing poor vision.
(b)
It was confirmed that Stanford Hall is now owned by the Duke of Westminster but that as yet there is nothing in the planning stage.

5.
CCTV in the Village

The Chairman reiterated that when the Village Hall was built they were very aware that there was some expensive equipment in it and therefore in order to protect the Village Hall boundaries they decided to have CCTV and a discussion took place.  A letter had been received from a resident that was read out by the Clerk.  At the end of this debate it was decided to have limited cover.  However, since then there have been other criminal incidents in the village and the Parish Council have been asked to re-visit this situation.  At the time of implementing the CCTV for the Village Hall advice was taken and cover for maintenance is in place for two visits each year at a cost of £60 each.  In order to extend this cover there would be the problem of maintaining it as it is a considerable commitment but what would be the alternative?  It was agreed to put a specific idea to the village residents and to this end to invite a presentation from the Police to the next meeting.
5.
Planning Issues
(a)
11/01702/FUL  Mrs F Fletcher-Wilson, 12 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RN.  Vehicular access to rear of property.  Permission refused.  Appeal lodged.

The Chairman reported that since preparing the agenda a further application had been received for Mrs Fletcher-Wilson with new information showing the gradient of the access.  The original amended application was not accepted by the Inspector for the appeal process.  The Chairman read out the original comments when the first application was refused but it was ultimately agreed that the Council’s concerns still stand and they unanimously re-affirmed their views to object.
(b)
11/01394/FUL  Mr & Mrs D Walker, land north of The Cottage, 35 Main Street, 

Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH. Construct bungalow.
Before discussion took place Mr & Mrs Walker, Chairman and Clerk of the Council, declared an interest in this item and left the room.

The Vice-Chairman reminded the Councillors that this application had been approved in 2008 but was time expired.  After discussion it was agreed to support the application and not to object.

The following items were reporting only and still awaiting decisions.

 (c)
11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  No objection, awaiting decision.

 (d)
11/01420/FUL  Mrs J Klee, 4 Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.

LE12 6RW.  Single storey rear extension.  No objection, awaiting decision.

 (e)
11/01430/LBC  Mr Vere Phillipps, Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RW.  Replace eight windows: five to main house and three to rear of garage.   No objection, awaiting decision. 

 (f)
British Gypsum Ltd (BPB), Marblaegis Mine, East Leake. An extension to the existing Marblaegis Mine of around 118 hectares for the underground extraction of gypsum.  Original application withdrawn on 23rd September due to a technical omission regarding advertising the application.  New application received but no changes to the scope of the application.  Rempstone Parish Council recorded a decision of no objection to the original application.  No objection, awaiting decision.

(g)
Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  Request for non compliance of conditions 15 and 16 of planning permission 8/10/00190.CMA to reduce the frequency of sand and gravel campaign at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry.  A response of no objection was recorded.  Awaiting decision.

7.
Finance
(a)
The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st July to 30th September 2011 was tabled to Councillors.
(b)
Draft Statement of Accounts for 2011/12 and Draft Precept for 2012/2013.


The Clerk tabled the accounts to 21st November 2011recommending a Precept of £4,900 to remain as last year.  The Clerk explained the figures to date that showed that by the end of the financial year that there would still be a slight surplus of some £3,000 plus a possible VAT refund of £4,000 = £7,000.  This was a result of the building project for the new Village Hall and did create a balance to carry forward that was too great as it is recommended that the Parish Council’s assets must be roughly twice that of the precept.  She said there was still quite a lot of business to deal with by the end of the financial year and that maybe it would be possible to use some of the spare money to cover maintenance contracts and this would be looked into.   


It was proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr Mrs A Lovett and agreed unanimously that the accounts be accepted and that the Clerk would make the necessary application to RBC for a Precept of £4,900 for the financial year 2012/13.


(c)
Payment of Cheques


  (i)
Chq. 490 for £150.00 deposit was paid to Furniture Village for Office Furniture for Parish Office in new Village Hall.



   (ii)
Chq. 491 for £74.37 was paid to BT for Telephone account for Village Hall.



(iii)
Chq. 492 for £108.00 was paid to BT for Internet services for Village Hall.



(iv)
Chq. 493 for £10.80 was paid to Cllr Mrs N Dalton for Website (Freeola) charges. 



(v)
Chq. 494 for £1,740.00 was paid to Clement Keys for Annual Audit for the year ended 31st March 2011.



(vi)
Chq. 495 for £61.00 was paid to Society of Local Council Clerks for Annual Subscription.



(vii)
Chq. 496 for £35.00 was paid to Information Commissioner’s Office for Registration under the Data Protection Act.


(viii)
Chq. 497 for £40.74 was paid to Rushcliffe Borough Council for uncontested parish election on 5th May 2011.

8.
  Clerk to Rempstone Parish Council – vacancy from 1st April 2012
The Clerk explained that she had circulated the Councillors with a draft advertisement and with details of a proposed increase in salary for a new clerk in accordance with advice given and this had been allowed for in the Precept for next year.  It was agreed that the advertisement should initially go on the village notice boards and website in the hope that the vacancy would appeal to someone local and also on the back of the next agenda.  The closing date was to be the end of January 2012.
9.
Vacancy for Local Authority Governor, Costock C of E Primary School

In response to this request, as advertised on the back of the agenda, no-one had yet come forward.  The Clerk would inform Jane Mellor, Head of Costock School.

10.


Highway and Street Lighting Issues

In response to the request from Notts County Council for comments regarding the Part Lighting Scheme the Clerk was to write to say that although in principle we understand what the aims and objectives are for energy saving we do have to consider the safety of the residents.

· Kingsbrook Close, as an estate, without lighting from 2400 hrs to 0530 hrs is not considered acceptable.  Could dimming be an option?
· Wysall Lane, with 48 properties along its length that represents nearly one-third of our properties, should not be left without any lighting after 2400 hrs.  Again selective dimming could be an option but not a total switch off.

· We note that there are no proposals for Dales Close and Wolds Close.  These are two relatively new estates at the east end of the village where no recommendations are made.  Again as there is a concentration of development some provision for night lighting must be considered.

11.

Councillor J Santoro


  (i)

Neighbourhood Watch




Cllr Santoro wished to place on record his personal thanks to Mrs C Coupland and Mr N Taylor for joining the Neighbourhood Watch team.  He said that the issue of scrap metal is still a problem and also diesel is still being taken and farmers were particularly being targeted along with contractors.  He reminded us of the necessity for peddlers to show a yellow legal certificate with photograph.  These people have taken to calling at all times of the evening.  We are at the time of year when thieves do have a bit of an advantage.  The Duke of Westminster has bought Stanford Hall but has resident security men in place there.

(ii)

East Leake Health Centre 


There was nothing further to report that would affect Rempstone at the present time.  Some progress is being made by the PCTs in other areas.
12.

Correspondence - none
11.
Any Other Business (from Councillors)
(a)
There was concern about the public walking across fields where there is no right of way.  Landowners cannot be affected by a public footpath but if people wander off a footpath then it is different.  It was agreed to consult Jane Baines, Rights of Way Officer, about this.
(b)
There is a problem with subsidence on the Loughborough Road where the road dips down and although nothing has yet come back to us the County Council are aware of it.

(c)
The Village Sign is being used as a bike park – the Chairman has spoken about this to the people concerned.

(d)
As requested five bags of salt have been delivered to Cllr  Beeby ready for the snow.

12.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 23rd January 2012 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.07 pm.
Signed: ____________________________

Date: ______________________________

